
The Times, June 15th, 1902, Image 13. MEMORIAL ARCH ERECTED TO 
CONFEDERATE DEAD. By Associated Press. COLUMBUS, OH. June 14. The 
unveiling and dedication of a memorial arch to 2,250 Confederate dead 
attracted 5,000 people from all parts of the country to this city 
today. The arch was the gift of William H. Harrison, of Cincinnati, a 
former citizen of Columbus. The soldiers to whose memory the arch was 
dedicated were prisoners at Camp Chase, west of Columbus, during the 
war, and died in prison. For many years the little cemetery was 
neglected. Later, President Hayes paid a farmer to keep the burial 
ground free from weeds. Former Governor Foraker had the government 
enclose the spot with a stone wall, and several years ago Colonel W. 
H. Knauss, a Federal veteran, instituted a yearly custom of decorating 
the graves. The ceremonies today were elaborate. There were many ex-
Confederates present from all parts of the South. and there were many 
floral offerings from Confederate camps. The graves were decorated by 
ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic and the Daughters of the 
Confederacy.

Richmond Dispatch, June 15th, 1902, page 17, Image 17. MEMORIAL ARCH 
TO CONFEDERATE DEAD. Gift of Cincinnati. Dedicated at Camp Chase, 
Ohio, in the Presence of 5,000 People—Elaborate Ceremonies. COLUMBUS, 
0H. June 14. The unveiling and dedication of a memorial arch, to the 
Confederate dead attracted 5,000 people from all parts of the country 
to this city today. The arch was the gift of William H. Harrison of 
Cincinnati, a former citizen of Columbus. The soldiers to whose memory 
the arch was dedicated were prisoners at Camp Chase of Columbus, 
during the war, and died in prison. For many years the little cemetery 
was neglected. Later. President Hayes paid a farmer to keep the burial 
ground free from weeds. Former Governor Foraker had the government 
enclose the spot with a stone wall, and several years ago Colonel W. 
H. Knauss, a Federal veteran, instituted a yearly custom of decorating 
the graves. The ceremonies of today were elaborate. There were many 
ex-Confederates present from all parts of the South, and there were 
many floral offerings from Confederate camps. The graves were 
decorated by ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic And the 
Daughters of the Confederacy.

Alexandria Gazette, July 12th, 1909, Image 2. MEMORIAL HALL DEDICATED. 
The dedication of the Confederate Memorial Hall at Middleburg, Loudoun 
county, took place Friday afternoon. The hall was erected by the 
Middleburg Chapter of the Daughters of the Confederacy from private 
subscriptions and contributions from other chapters in the state. The 
ball is a handsome one, and was erected at cost of over $5,000. The 
principal address was delivered by Hon. Harry St. George Tucker; whose 
subject was the constitutional question of secession. He was followed 
by Congressman Harlin of the Eighth district. The speakers were 
introduced by Mr. Clarence Homes. Mr. Tucker was given a glowing 
reception by over 1,000 people.

Shenandoah Herald, June 20, 1902, Image 2. Memorial to Confederate 



Dead. The unveiling and dedication of a memorial arch, to the 
Confederate dead attracted 5,000 people from all parts of the country 
to this city today. The arch was the gift of William H. Harrison of 
Cincinnati, a former citizen of Columbus. The soldiers
to whose memory the arch was dedicated were prisoners at Camp Chase of 
Columbus, during the war, and died in prison. For many years the 
little cemetery was neglected. Later. President
Hayes paid a farmer to keep the burial ground free from weeds. Former 
Governor Foraker had the government enclose the spot with a stone 
wall, and several years ago Colonel W. H. Knauss, a Federal veteran, 
instituted a yearly custom of decorating the graves. The ceremonies of 
today were elaborate. There were many ex-Confederates present from all 
parts of the South, and there were many floral offerings from 
Confederate camps. The graves were decorated by
ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic And the Daughters of the 
Confederacy.

Richmond Dispatch. June 7th, 1901, Page 2, Image 2. MARR STATUE. 
Memorial to the First Soldier of Civil War Killed in Battle. Special 
to The Times-Dispatch. VICKSBURG, VA., March. Marr Camp Confederate 
Veterans of Fairfax county, have arranged for the dedication of the 
monument to be placed on the courthouse Lawn, at Fairfax C H., June 
1st, In honor of Captain John Q, Marr, the first soldier of the Civil 
War to be killed in battle.

A TOUCHING INCIDENT OF CONFEDERATE MEMORIAL DAY. THE DEDICATION OF A 
MONUMENT to Mrs. Hratlley T. Johnson— The Tribute of Capt. George F. 
Booth and Her Devotion to the Southern Cause During and Since the War. 
BALTIMORE, MD., June 7th Special. The veterans of the gray did honor 
today to the memory of their fallen comrades. The exercises were held 
at Loudoun Park, where addresses were made and the graves of the 
heroes strewn with beautiful flowers. A feature of the occasion was 
the dedication of a monument to Mrs. Bradley T. Johnson. The parade of 
veterans was led by the Fifth Regiment Band. The men from the 
Confederate Home at Pikesville marched along proudly with their battle 
flags ahead of the Daughters of the Confederacy. Lieutenant A. C. 
Trippe made an address, in which he extolled the bravery of the 
Maryland men and" the unselfishness of the devotion of the Maryland 
women in the war between the States. In dedicating the monument to. 
Mrs. Johnson, Captain George W. Booth paid a rare tribute to that 
estimable lady. He said: "When it became clear that the issue of arms 
was to be made and tried her husband, with her constant support, 
enlisted a company of boys at Frederick, which he armed and clothed, 
very poorly, but it was the best that could be done at his own 
expense, and prepared to lead to Virginia, she entirely consenting. 
She had a fine house, well furnished with every comfort and 
convenience. She left that just as it was to the care of B. Wallis. 
Captain Booth then quoted the words of J. Thomas Scharf, the Maryland 
historian on the enterprise, accomplished by Mrs. Johnson, which 
"required the daring gallantry of a man with, the persuasive power 



arid perseverance of a woman" in providing the arms and equipment for 
the Maryland battalion. On being mustered out”, continued Captain 
Booth, "the men, by a unanimous vote, amid tears and sobs, presented 
their little flag to Mrs. Johnson. This Bucktail flag was decorated 
with, a captured Bucktail, and honored by a special order by General 
Ewell, commander of the division. "The 'Bucktail flag' lay on her bier 
when she was carried to her grave here in Loundoun Park by her old 
soldiers, and she left it in her will as an heirloom to her son and 
grandson, and their remotest posterity. "The home is Mrs. Johnson's 
monument,'" he added. "But she has left a larger, wider, more 
imperishable monument, in the memory of her heroism, of her dauntless 
courage, of her great heart she cherished all over the States of the
Confederacy." General Johnson and the members of his family from 
Virginia were present, and the General was very much affected by the 
tribute paid to his wife.

People Turn Out to Honor the Confederate Dead. WINCHESTER. VA, June 6. 
Special. Fourteen thousand people from this and adjoining States 
attended the Confederate memorial services here today. Every train 
brought hundreds of visitors, and the country for fifty miles around 
was virtually deserted of its inhabitants. Bright, hot weather 
prevailed; and the ceremonies were carried out at Stonewall Cemetery 
without a hitch. The exercises began, with a parade of Confederate 
veterans, firemen, schoolchildren, and various Confederate societies, 
in which over 1,0OO people participated. At the cemetery the graves of 
over 2,000 soldiers had been tastefully decorated with flowers and 
Confederate flags. The exercises at the cemetery were begun with 
prayer by Rev. Julian S. Sibney of the Presbyterian church. Mayor R. 
T. Barton then introduced Colonel W.H. Efflnger, Attorney-General of 
Oregon; who made an excellent address. The services were cut short 
owing to intensely hot weather. The benediction was pronounced by 
chaplain-general of the State veterans, Rev. Dr. John J. Hyde. It was 
in Winchester, in June 6, 1865, the anniversary of the death of 
General Turner Ashby, that the idea of a memorial of a country's dead 
soldiers first took form, and the custom was afterward adopted by the 
Grand Army of the Republic. At the first Memorial Day, over 5,000 
southern women marched in the procession and laid garlands on the 
Confederate graves in Stonewall Cemetery. This was said to have been 
the largest gathering of women ever banded together in this world.

Richmond Dispatch, May 5, 1901, page 4 Image 4. In the Confederate 
column today appears the address made by ex-Judge George L. Christian 
to the occasion of the dedication of the McGuire Memorial Annex of the 
University College of Medicine. Judge Christian's intimate personal 
acquaintance with Dr. McGuire and his associates with him on the 
Confederate History Committee, gave him unusual opportunities for 
insight into the great surgeon's character, and the result is a paper- 
that will be of absorbing interest to
the public, and especially to veterans. It includes, also, a valuable 
reference to Dr. McGuire. 



The Matthews Journal, August 6th, 1908, Image 1. Petersburg. Special. 
A large assemblage gathered at Blandford Cemetery to take part in the 
exercise incident to the dedication of a speaker's stand, a memorial 
to the Petersburg soldiers who were killed in battle during the Civil 
War. It was erected by the Ladies Memorial Association of Petersburg. 
There was a parade of a Camp of Confederate Veterans and P. Hill Camp 
Sons of Confederate Veterans. headed by the White [missing] bon Band. 
These two organizations took part in the exercises, as did also the 
Ladies' Memorial Association, Daughters of the Confederacy and people 
of the city, generally. George Boiling presided. The exercises were 
opened with a prayer by Rev. Dr. J. S. Foster, Pastor or of Tabb 
Street Presbyterian Church, who dedicated the address was delivered by 
Senator Charles T. Lassiter of Petersburg. A poem entitled "Let 
[missing] Wave," composed by Frank A. Campbell, of Oakland, Cal., and 
dedicated to the Ladies' Memorial Association of this city, was read 
by Capt. Marks. The exercises, which were interspersed with music by 
the band, were brought to a close with the benediction by Dr. Foster. 
The stand is of handsome design, is of iron, octagon in shape, 15 feet 
in circumference upon a concrete base three feet in height. The tablet 
was made Burns & Campbell of Petersburg of Kentucky blue stone. 7 
inches long and 1 foot 8 Inches high, it bears the following 
Inscription: "Erected by L. M A. in memory of Petersburg soldiers who 
fell in battle, 1861-65."

CROSSES OF HONOR BESTOWED AT DAVIS CELEBRATION AT R. E. BARNS CAMP.
RICHMOND, VA. Special. The birthday anniversary of Jefferson Davis was 
fittingly observed at the R. E. Lee Camp Confederate Veterans Friday 
night with a number of members of the Eighth New York Heavy Artillery 
present by special Invitation. Ten Union veterans are invited to 
attend the dedication of a monument In the Federal Cemetery to the 
memory of their late commander
Major J. C. Hemphill and Commander Janus Hudrutte, of New York Post 
were the speakers. A pleasing feature of the celebration ass the 
singing of the Confederacy by a chorus of seventy-five school 
children. Crosses of honor were presented to members of the camp by 
Mrs. Chapman; Mrs. C. Johnson of Charleston, s. c. vice regent of the 
Confederate Museum, and Mrs. H Klennar. registrar of the local 
chapter. Daughters of the Confederacy.

Staunton Spectator and Vindicator. November 20, 1903. Image 3. 
National Park. Every voter in Augusta county is urgently solicited to 
co operate in an effort that is being made to secure from Congress an 
appropriation for the purpose of purchasing Betsy Bell mountain and 
converting it into a National Park, and for the erection thereon of a 
monument as a memorial to both Confederate and Union soldiers, '61- 
‘65. All that is asked for from the voters is that they clip the 
following petition from this paper and after signing it, mail a 
stamped envelope to S. P. Brockway, Staunton, VA, who will forward it 
to Congress, together with the petition that is being circulated and 



freely signed by voters of Staunton. PETITION, To the Honorable Member 
of the 58th Congress, U.S. A. The undersigned voters in the State of 
Virginia, respectfully petition your body to vote an appropriation of 
1100,000 for the purpose of securing possession of a mountain known as 
Betsy Bell and converting it into a National Park, and also for 
erecting thereon a monument as a memorial to both Confederate and 
Union soldiers, 1861-65.

The Times. May 23, 1901. Page 8, Image 8. THE BUTTERFIELD MONUMENT.
Military and Confederate and Masonic Organizations to Participate. 
Special Dispatch to The Times. FREDERICKSBURG, VA. May 22. The 
ceremonies to dedicate the handsome monument erected here to the 
memory of the Fifth Army Corps by the commander of that organization 
during the Civil War, General Daniel Butterfield, of New York, and 
presented by him to the Battlefields Park Board, which will take place 
on May 30th, will be unusually interesting and impressive. The 
military and Confederate organizations of the city will take part, and 
the city officials will attend in a body. The oration will be 
delivered by Colonel Edward M. L. Ehlers, grand secretary of the Grand 
Lodge of Masons of New York, and the Masonic ceremonies of dedication 
will be conducted by Fredericksburg Lodge, No. 4, of this city. The 
lodge at the special request of General Butterfield laid the corner-
stone last May in the presence of President McKinley and his Cabinet, 
and will have control of the exercises. Members of the Battlefields 
Park Association will attend in body, and the monument will be 
accepted on "behalf of the association by the president of the 
organization, General Horatio C. King, of Brooklyn, N.Y.

Alexandria Gazette. June 16, 1902. Image 2. Memorial to Confederate 
Soldiers. The unveiling and dedication of a memorial arch to 2,250 
Confederate dead attracted 5000 people from all parts of the country 
to Columbus, O.H., on Saturday. The arch was the gift of William H. 
Harrison, of Cincinnati. The soldiers to whose memory the arch was 
dedicated were prisoners at Camp Chase, west of Columbus, during the 
war, and died in prison. There were many ex Confederates present from 
all parts of the country. There were many floral offerings from the 
Confederate camps. Among the speakers were Governor Nash. The graves 
were decorated by the ladies of the G. A. R. and the Daughters of the 
Confederacy.

Virginia-Pilot. May 23, 1900. Image 1. CONFEDERATE MEMORIAL DAY. 
Appropriately Observed Yesterday in Norfolk Two Masterly Addresses. 
Eloquent Address by Hon. Leigh R. Watts. Unveiling of a Memorial Cross 
to Father Ryan, the Poet Priest of the South Parade by Local and 
Visiting Military. Flowers Strewn on the Graves of the Confederate 
Dead, and Salutes Fired Over Them. K the heroes sleeping under the 
beautiful carpet of green at Elmwood, their graves marked only by 
stones, could have been awakened from their death
sleep by the thunderous salutes fired over them yesterday afternoon, 
they would have seen that though they died for a cause that was lost. 



They are still revered and cherished in the memory of their people. 
The sentiment attached to Confederate Memorial Day is as much alive 
today. However; but this is not saying that the paying of tribute to 
the Confederate dead is altogether sentiment. The trait of human 
nature Hint handled it at all times to strive for the perpetuation of 
the memory of brave men who have died in a cause to which they were 
wedded in all honesty and sincerity, is conspicuously manifest in the 
Confederate memorial exercises. It wasn’t yesterday, when several 
thousand people of Norfolk and Portsmouth and vicinity gave up their 
other duties for an afternoon in order that they might help to 
celebrate the day. The weather was indeed propitious for outdoor 
exercises. So favorable was the temperature that even the old folks 
Invited guests brought up the rear of the parade. Commander W. U. 
Browne, of Pickett-Buchanan Camp, under whose auspices the celebration 
was held, had in command of the procession with Messrs. A. Myers and 
Hugh McKay as aides and Captain T. B. Jackson as adjacent time it was 
retold it was sweeter. Judge W and was received with applause and his 
oration was frequently Interrupted by applause. He spoke as follows: 
JUDGE WATTS' ORATION. “Brother Commander, Comrades, Ladies and 
Gentlemen: In the twilight of the nineteenth century we have again 
assembled today our annual tribute of love and flowers to the memory 
of the Confederate dead. More than thirty-live, yours have passed 
since the fateful day at Appomattox, when the remnant of the army of 
Northern Virginia, every man a hero "If heroes over were," laid down 
its arms, and its Incomparable commander sheathed his stainless sword 
in the safe scabbard of his own and his people's honor. (Applause) The 
cause they fought for was lost; the young republic whose independence 
they sought to achieve has no place among the nations of the earth, 
yet, with each recurring spring and with an ever increasing devotion, 
young men and maidens, women and children, unite with battle-scarred 
veterans in the solemn services of "Confederate Memorial Day." Tills 
reverence and affection of a whole people for a cause that went down 
in wreck and disaster, and their admiration for those who dedicated 
themselves to Its defense has no precedent or parallel in all history. 
It is not according to the genius of men. especially in this busy age 
with its materialistic tendencies, to worship in the shrine of defeat 
or to erect monuments to perpetuate the memory and achievements of 
leaders and armies that failed.

Richmond Dispatch. June 4, 1902. Page 4, Image 4. CAMP CHASE MONUMENT. 
As our readers know, some years ago Mr. W. H. Knauss of Columbus, 
Ohio, a Federal veteran, took under his especial care the graves of 
the Confederate dead buried at Camp Chase. These Confederate soldiers 
died while prisoners of war. Not content, however, with transforming a 
neglected spot into a well-kept cemetery and with seeing, that the 
graves were annually decorated, Mr. Knauss set to work to secure the 
erection in the cemetery of a monument to the memory of his former 
foes. His efforts were successful, and on the 14th of this month the 
monument will be unveiled and dedicated. It consists of a
stone arch surmounted by a bronze statue of a Confederate private 



soldier— the; figure being six feet four inches tall. On the same day 
the graves in the cemetery will be decorated and Mr. Knauss has issued 
a circular asking for donations of flowers, or money for the purchase 
of flowers. All money received will be acknowledged through 
Confederate veteran sources. Surely the disinterested and noble work 
of Mr. Knauss should elicit generous responses from all over the 
South. The monument is the first ever erected by a Federal soldier to 
the memory of Confederates, and Mr. Knauss desires to make the 
occasion of its unveiling and dedication a memorable one in the way of 
teaching conciliation and honoring those who rest so far from home and 
kindred.

The Davis Arch. The New Orleans papers speak of the Davis Monument 
Association as a "Richmond Association." On the contrary it is a 
"national" association. Each State rep resented by the Daughters of 
the Confederacy has a member on it. It is, however, a corporation 
chartered by the Legislature of Virginia. The plan for an arch and the 
site fixed for it formed the subject of a report, which was submitted 
to the Daughters' convention in Wilmington, N. C. in May, 1901, and 
was approved. There were 250 ladies present, representing all the 
States.
The vote was unanimous. The monument association— composed of a 
representative from each State— took no step whatever until first 
authorized to do so by their national convention in that respect 
certainly they were most guarded. Twice the association voted in favor 
of a memorial arch at Broad and Twelfth streets, and then its action 
was confirmed by the Wilmington convention, when 350 from all over the 
South were present. So it is absolutely unfair— if not outrageous— for 
newspapers to hold the Richmond Daughters to any share of
responsibility greater than that assigned to their associates.

Richmond Dispatch. June 4, 1902. Page 4, Image 4. CONFEDERATE MOUND, 
CHICAGO. History of the Burial Place for Which Congress Has Provided. 
WASHINGTON D.C. June 3. Special. Here is a little history from the 
report of the House Committee on Military Affairs concerning the 
Confederate mound in Oakwood cemetery, Chicago, for the improvement of 
which an appropriation of $3,850 and $250 annually has been made. 
During the war between the States a considerable number of Confederate 
prisoners was kept in the military prison at Camp Douglas, Chicago. 
Four thousand and thirty-nine of these prisoners died while in prison 
and were buried in the Chicago city cemetery. By two deeds dated, 
respectively: April 25, 1866, and May 1, 1867, " the United States 
acquired the title to a plot of ground in the then unimproved portion 
of Oak Woods cemetery, and in the year 1867 the remains of the 4,039 
Confederate soldiers and also of the 12 Union soldiers who had died 
from smallpox at Camp Douglas were transferred from the Chicago city 
cemetery to this plot of ground, which, has ever since been commonly 
known as Confederate Mound at Oak Woods cemetery. This cemetery is 
situated within the city limits of the city of Chicago, a short 
distance from Jackson Park, the site of the World's Fair. The ex-



Confederate Association of Chicago, with the consent of the War 
Department, has erected on the plot a monument in memory of the 
Confederate dead buried therein, and has made other efforts to have 
some improvements put upon the ground. By act of Congress approved 
January 25, 1895, the Secretary of War was authorized to issue four 
condemned iron guns and projectiles for the ornamentation of this lot. 
While the plot is known as Confederate Mound and was probably a slight 
mound located in the: marsh which existed there at the time the 
Government acquired the title in 1867, yet from representations made 
to your committee, it appears that at the present time Oak Woods 
cemetery which entirely surrounds the Government plot, has been raised 
so that the plot itself is a low, arid depressed piece of ground, near 
the middle of which stands the Confederate monument, in something of a 
hollow. No provision has ever been made by the government for the care 
and maintenance of the plot, and no expenditure has ever been made by 
the Government for its improvement. The Oak Woods Cemetery Association 
has voluntarily cut the tweeds growing on this plot twice a year; but 
no other care has been taken of it. The monument ought to be taken 
down temporarily, and then after the mound has been properly filled 
in, the monument should be erected upon the raised ground. Most of the 
expense of this work will be the filling... As the Government plot is 
entirely situated within Oak Woods cemetery the bill properly provides 
that the Secretary of War may enter into a contract with the Oak Woods 
Cemetery Association for the work to be done. The graves of the dead 
buried there are unmarked. There is nothing there to show their names. 
They, belong to those who laid down their lives in defense of what 
they believed to be the right. Their comrades from the South cannot 
care for their/burial places. The States from which they hailed cannot 
watch over their last resting place. Mingled with the bones of the 
Confederate dead lies the dust of the twelve Union soldiers, whose 
graves are also unmarked, and whose names are unknown. Around the 
place in which they sleep, under the weeds and water, lie those who 
have died in civil life, and whose graves are watched over by loving 
hands and hearts, and made beautiful by all the arts that man can 
devise. A great nation, grateful to those who died in her service, in 
loving forgiveness of those who fought against her. and in the hope of 
drawing nearer and closer together the hearts of all the people, ought 
not to permit this burial ground owned by it to remain untouched and 
uncared for.

The Times. June 8, 1901. Page 8, Image 8. STAUNTON, VA. June 9. 
Saturday will be Confederate Memorial Day in Staunton. Col. Kiffinser 
of Oregon will deliver the address amid the ceremonies will be 
conducted by Stonewall Jackson Camp and the Augusta Memorial 
Association. Hobson Presbyterian Church will be dedicated Sunday, June 
9th. This is the third date set for it bad weather had prevented each 
time Rev. Dr. Stritckter of Union Theological Seminary, Richmond, will 
preach the dedication sermon. Erskine Aller has been elected second 
lieutenant of the Staunton Rifles.



The Times. June 14, 1902. Image 1. COLUMBUS, OH. June 3 At the annual 
memorial services to be held at the Confederate cemetery at Camp Chase 
tomorrow, a monument erected by Colonel William H. Knauss, of this 
city, to the Confederate dead, will be dedicated. General J. B. Gordon 
will accept the monument on behalf of the Confederate Veterans 
Association. The presentation speech will be made by Governor Nash. 
Flowers to be strewn on the graves have been received from more than a 
score of Southern cities. A fine oil portrait of General James A. 
Walker was presented to R. E. Lee Camp Confederate Veterans last 
night. The attendance was not large, but the address of Hon. W. W. 
Scott State Librarian was of such high character as to fully repay all 
who defied the heat to attend. Commander George Storrs called the 
meeting to order and presided. A beautiful letter was received from 
Mrs. J. Calkin Stewart, corresponding secretary of the Hollywood 
Memorial Association, thanking the camp for attending the exercises on 
Memorial Day. The chief marshal General Phillips was highly 
complimented. Chairman Laughton of the Portrait Committee, introduced 
Mr. Scott, who had been selected to deliver the speech. presenting the 
portrait of General Walker Mr. Scott spoke as follows: I count myself 
happy Mr. Commander and Veterans of this camp, to be identified with 
the presentation of the portrait of my old commander and file to this 
the real Battle Abbey of Virginia and of the Confederate Suites. I 
appear to have lived bravely because I served under the eye of General 
Walker. It is a noble compliment to any soldier to be awarded a niche 
in this Temple of one devoted to the memory of the dead. The 
compliment is worth; I bestow it tonight. In the span of a hundred 
battles he has won a place here among the immortals and If the souls 
of Lee and Jackson and Early might animate their portraits on your 
walls, you would see the canvas glow with welcomes for their brave and 
trusted lieutenant who never failed them, whether in daring or in 
endurance. Livy tells us that Marcellus dedicated two temples the one 
to Fame, the other to Virtue; the temple of Virtue was the passage way 
to the temple of Fame. See to it. The Veterans of Lee Camp, that a 
heroic life shall ever constitute the password the Countersign to the 
Company of the elect whose portraits adorn your walls, and whose lives 
hallow the annals of our country.

Virginian Pilot. February 28, 1900. Page 2, Image 2. On March 13th our 
camp was advised of its admission to the United Confederate Veterans, 
and a few days thereafter our charter was received. On March 25th the 
capstone of our unfinished monument was placed, and that pile, so 
beautifully rearing Its graceful proportions heavenward, we had 
earnestly hoped ere this to have seen completed and dedicated to the 
service to which we have so solemnly devoted It. You will unite with 
me in the prayer that our fond anticipations will be fully realized 
before our next annual meeting. Tuesday, May 9th, a large number of 
our comrades and friends made the pilgrimage to Charleston, S. C, to 
participate in the reunion of the United Confederate Veterans, and the 
pleasure of that interesting occasion is still fresh in the memory of 
those whose good fortune It was to participate. I was denied the 



pleasure and, privilege of attending our Grand Camp at Pulaski, Va., 
in October, by circumstances beyond my control, but our camp was ably 
represented on Hint occasion by Past Commanders General E. M. Henry 
and Colonel Washington Taylor. Thursday, May 25th, we observed as our 
Memorial Day, and while divested of some of the pomp and pageantry of 
former occasions, still observed with that quiet dignity which, I 
think, should ever obtain on this, the most sacred day in our 
Confederate calendar. We participated in the Memorial exercises of our 
kindred camps in Portsmouth and Berkley, as they did in ours, and this 
interchange of courtesies should ho encouraged. Our meetings have been 
made pleasant and profitable by occasional war talks by some of our 
comrades, and we were specially privileged to hear the finished 
address on the life and character of Stonewall Jackson. so acceptably 
portrayed by that accomplished comrade. Dr. Hunter McGuire of 
Richmond, Va., and on these occasions we were honored by a large 
attendance of the friends of the camp. We trust that the effort being 
made to revive the Camp of Sons of Veterans, under our suspicion, will 
be encouraged and successfully accomplished, and they be made to 
appreciate the precious heritage that has been or may be neither to 
them by those who fought, bled and died for a cause that was glorious, 
right and just. January 19th last we celebrated the anniversary of the 
natal day of the immaculate R. E. Lee, and as usual, the occasion was 
a most enjoyable as well as a profitable one, and was largely 
attended. I would urge the members to attend our meetings more largely 
and impress on them the Importance of paying their small monthly dues 
promptly and more generally, even if some personal sacrifice has to be 
made, that we may more fully accomplish the good work we have in hand, 
and it should be an incentive to an increased Interest when it is 
realized that we have expended in charity from our meagre resources a 
sum aggregating 10,000. Now, my comrades, I have rendered you on 
account of my stewardship, and if I have done aught that does not meet 
your approval I trust that you will cover my shortcomings with the 
mantle of charity, assuring you when I accepted the position with 
which you so highly honored me, while I felt my own fitness for the 
office, still, with a zeal and devotion for the cause, soliciting the 
co-operation of my fellow-officers and members and invoking the 
guidance of the Grand Commander above, I would make an honest effort 
to transmit to my successor the badge of authority as unsullied as 
when placed In my hands. I will ever hold in grateful appreciation the 
honor conferred upon me. the highest in your power to bestow; ever 
feel grateful for the many courtesies and words of encouragement I 
have received at your hands, and especially so to our worthy adjutant, 
who at all times always ready and willing with that ability and 
courtesy with which he Is so well endowed, to perform his duty and 
assist with his kind may he be spared to our camp. Now, my comrades, 
my work Is done, and in a few short moments the source of authority 
will be transferred to my worthy successor, and I bespeak for him the 
same kind consideration so generously host owed on me, and pray for 
the continued pence and prosperity of our beloved camp. The address 
was listened to with rapt attention and met with continued applause.



The Times Dispatch. Richmond, VA. May 28, 1903. Page 10, Image 10. A 
full meeting of Hip, Confederate Memorial Literary Society was held in 
the Confederate Museum yesterday, at noon, with Mrs. Bryan in the 
chair. Satisfactory reports were made by the different committees. 
Three now annual members and one life member, Mrs. John E. Dubois, of 
Philadelphia, a recent visitor to the Museum, were elected. Mrs. C. W. 
P. Brock and Mrs. George P. Stacy, who have returned from the New 
Orleans reunion, gave delightful accounts of the pleasant courtesy and 
hospitality shown the Virginia delegation who were in the Crescent 
City lust week. A copy of the recently published history of the 
Confederate Memorial Associations was presented the Museum. This 
history, which is sold for the benefit of the Davis monument, is 
dedicated to; "The Confederate soldier and all who have ever loved, 
lost or suffered, in that dearest cause that over rose, the saddest 
that ever fell. A badge, designed for the Memorial Associations, made 
by Mrs. Virginia Eraser Boyle, the well known authoress, has been 
adopted. The design shows a crown; holding on its points the four 
Confederate fine and encircled by a laurel wreath; the necessary 
repairs to the Museum will be begun at once. The ladies note with 
pleasure the increasing number of life members added to the society 
within the past few months. The fee from those memberships goes to the 
Museum endowment fund. The vice president of the Louisiana room, Mrs. 
Baudouin B. Dashlell, has received from the regent, Mrs. Joann 
Gilmore, of New Orleans, a telegram saying that every Louisiana 
Chapter of the United Daughters of the Confederacy has pledged a 
dollar yearly to the support of the State room at the Museum, with the 
promise of donations. Mr. Ruckstahl, the sculptor of the beautiful 
Baltimore monument, "The Spirit of the Confederacy." Has been an 
interested guest lately at the Museum. He bestowed the warmest praises 
upon the Chapman pictures hung in the Solid South room. They represent 
scenes in Charleston harbor during the Civil War.

Confederate Monument to Be Unveiled. July the Fourth. Special to the 
Times-Dispatch. MARION, VA., May 27.  The Smyth county Confederate 
monument will be unveiled on the 4th of July. The dedicatory services 
will he under the auspices of the Smyth County Chapter of the 
Daughters of the Confederacy. The oration will be delivered by Senator 
Daniel. The monument will be made of native Virginia granite, twenty-
two feet in height, surmounted by a heroic life-sized figure of the 
Confederate Soldier. The entire cost will he about 1,300.

Virginian Pilot. Norfolk, VA. October 24, 1900. Page 2, Image 2. 
NEWBURN, N. C. Nov. 11- In the presence of a representative assemblage 
including veterans of the Union and Confederate armies, a monument 
commemorating the valor of the soldiers of Massachusetts who are 
buried here, was dedicated today. The shaft was erected under a 
provision of the Massachusetts legislature. Mayor Bryan of Newborn 
delivered a welcoming address. Rev. Dr. K. H. Hall formerly chaplain 



of the Fortieth Massachusetts regiment, offered pray. Captain A. A. 
Putnam, of the Second Massachusetts artillery, delivered an address 
and "The Blue and the Gray" and other patriotic songs enlivened the 
program. The monument was unveiled by Mrs. Duncan, Mrs. Hartsfleld and 
Mrs. Sprague. The principal address on behalf of the state of 
Massachusetts was delivered by William D. Chappie. Governor. The 
Governor was detained at home by illness and was represented by 
Brigadier General William H. Brighton, his chief of staff. The 
Confederate veterans, the Daughters of the Confederacy, and Children 
of the Confederacy organizations, the Kingston {S. C.) Rifles and the 
Newborn Naval Reserve participated in the exercises. All schools and 
banks and many business houses were closed. After the exercises the 
Daughters of the Confederacy entertained the visitors with a banquet.

Daily Press. November 12, 1908. Image 1. MONUMENT UNVEILED. Memorial 
to Pennsylvanians Who Fought at Fredericksburg. By Associated Press. 
Fredericksburg. VA., Nov. 11. In commemorative of General Andrew 
Atkinson Humphreys and the Pennsylvania troops who fought on the 
battlefield here in the sixties, a monument was unveiled in the 
Fredericksburg national cemetery today. President George F. Baer of 
Reading, Pa., who leads the Fredericksburg Memorial Committee of 
Pennsylvania. Governor Edwin Stuart of Pennsylvania and staff, and 
Rear Admiral Winfield Scott Schley were among those who participated 
and about fifteen hundred Pennsylvanians, principally Federal 
veterans, marched in parade. Mr. Baer presided at the ceremonies. 
Major Robert W. Hunter represented Governor Swanson. of Virginia and 
Judge J. T. Goltrik spoke for the Confederate Veterans. Governor 
Stuart responding. The monument was unveiled by Miss Alice Humphreys 
and Assistant Secretary of War Oliver, receiving the monument for 
Governor Stuart on invitation of the United States government. 
Governor A. K. McClure of Pennsylvania delivered the oration.

Daily Press, November 18, 1910. Page 4 image 4. HONOR CONFEDERATE 
DAUGHTER. Memorials Dedicated to Memory of Margaret Howell Davis 
Hayes. By Associate Press. MISS., Nov. 17. An altar and a beautiful 
reredos erected to the memory of Margaret Howell Davis Hayes, eldest 
daughter of the president of the Confederacy, were dedicated today in 
the Church of the Redeemer, where the family of Jefferson Davis 
worshipped for many years. The formal presentation of the altar and 
reredos was made by Mrs. Virginia V. McSherry, president general of 
the United Daughters of the Confederacy, and the dedication was made 
the Bishop of the Episcopal diocese of Mississippi

Daily Press. Newport, VA. April 08, 1906. Image 1. ROOSEVELT'S HONOR. 
Confederate and Federal Veterans Propose to Their Decorating Together 
When the President is to Visit the City. By Associated Press. Norfolk. 
VA. April 7. Incident to the coming of President Roosevelt to Norfolk 
on Decoration Day an effort will be made to have the Confederate 
Veteran camps of Norfolk, Portsmouth and Berkeley united this year in 
one large memorial celebration, the Confederates joining with the 



Grand Army of the Republic and Army and Navy union celebrations of 
that day. Heretofore the Confederate camps of Norfolk, Portsmouth and 
Berkley have been holding separate memorial day celebrations. Battle 
of Shiloh's Anniversary. CORINTH. MISS., April 7. Today is the forty-
fourth anniversary of the battle of Shiloh. In addition, the usual 
exercises the Wisconsin monument was dedicated and a large delegation 
of visitors from that state, headed by Governor Davidson took part in 
the ceremonies.

Richmond Dispatch. May 19, 1901. Page 4, Image 4. The Baltimore 
American of yesterday contains a picture of the monument which is to 
be dedicated in Loudoun Park Cemetery on Confederate Memorial Day, 
June 5th, to the memory, of Mrs. Bradley T. Johnson. Mrs. Johnson was 
a native of North Carolina, and was devoted to the welfare of the 
southern soldiers, and especially did she look after the welfare of 
the the Maryland line, which her husband commanded. She organized the 
Board of Visitors of the Confederate Home, at Pikesville, MD., and in 
grateful remembrance of her many good works, the surviving 
Confederates in Maryland will erect the monument. General and Mrs. 
Johnson were, for a great many years, residents of Virginia, and he 
now lives in Amelia county.

The Times. June 13, 1902. Page 3, Image 3. Memorial Day at 
Chattanooga. By Associated Press. CHATTANOOGA, TENN., June 12. 
Confederate Memorial Day in this city was observed today, and the new 
arch at the entrance to the Confederate Cemetery was dedicated with 
Imposing ceremonies. The orator of the day was General A. M. Stewart, 
member of the Chickamauga National Park Commission. Steamer Runs 
Ashore. By Associate Press.

The Free Lance. August 09, 1900. Image 1. Special attention of the 
Command of every member Is called to active and vigorous efforts now. 
Bell made by the "United Daughters of the Confederacy" to erect a 
monument of our late President Jefferson Davis, and it is urgently 
requested that everyone will forward every effort to aid and assist 
this noble and patriotic band of women in this grand undertaking. 
Special attention is called to the enclosure, by the action of the 
Grand Commander at its last annual meeting, all Camps the "Sons of 
Veterans" are entitled send an equal number of delegates the Grand 
Camp, that is, one delegate to every twenty-five and a fraction of 
fourteen of its members. The Grand commander recognizing the valiant 
services rendered by the "Sons of Veterans" to the noble cause for 
which our organizing was formed, most earnestly urge that all the 
Confederate Veteran Camps use their best efforts to secure a full 
representation of the "Sons of Veterans" at the next meeting of the 
Grand Camp. Our next annual meeting at Staunton, Virginia, promises to 
be one of greatest interest The truth of history and the care of needy 
comrades require on most earnest attention. Let us, if possible, have 
every Camp represented.



CURRENT TOPICS. A handsome marble shaft in memory of the Catawba 
Indians who served as Scouts in the Confederate army has just been 
dedicated at Fort Mill. There were no elaborate ceremonies, but about 
thirty Indians from the reservation near by attended, and the chief of 
the tribe, Ben Harris, delivered an address. The monument bears the 
figure of an Indian with drawn bow, and was erected by Colonel 3. K. 
White and John. M. Sprott, prominent citizens of the town.

The Times. December 05, 1900. Image 4. Mr. McKenney received a letter 
from him today saying he will ask Hampton Camp of Confederate Veterans 
to request the Legislature to make an appropriation for the erection 
of a monument upon the battlefield of the "Crater." dedicated to the 
memory of the South Carolinians who fell in the fight. Mr. Griffith, 
the owner of the "Crater," has been communicated with, and will 
doubtless give permission for the monument to be built there. Mr. 
Weston is an ex-commander of the Grand Camp, Sons of Confederate 
Veterans, and is one of the most promising young men in the State.

The Free Lance. July 13, 1909. Image 3. The Confederate Memorial Hall 
erected at Middleburg, Loudoun county, by the Middleburg Chapter, 
Daughters of the Confederacy, was dedicated Friday. An address was 
delivered by Hon. H. George Tucker. He was followed by Congressman C 
C. Carlin.

Alexandria Gazette. February 27, 1903. Image 2. LEGISLATURE SENATE. 
The Senate yesterday, without debate, passed the bill to create a 
bureau of insurance. Mr. Wickham, from the committee on finance, 
reported favorably the measure dedicating a site in the Capitol Square 
for the proposed equestrian statue of Cpt. J. E. Stuart, and providing 
for an appropriation of $10,000 to the fund to erect this memorial to 
the memory of the great Confederate cavalryman. Mr. Milwaine, from the 
committee on courts of justice reports with amendment, Senate bill to 
require grantors in all deeds to lands to show how and from whom their 
title was derived.

Virginian-Pilot. May 08, 1900. Page 7, Image 7. BE LADIES MONUMENT. On 
Wednesday. June 10th next, the monument erected by the Ladies 
Monumental Association of North Carolina, of which Mrs. Armistead 
Jones is president, in the Stonewall Cemetery of Winchester, VA, will 
be dedicated to the memory of the North Carolina dead sleeping there. 
At the request of the Ladles Association, General Julian S. Carr, 
President of the Confederate Veterans' Association of North Carolina, 
and Maj. General Commanding the N. L. Division of North Carolina 
Veterans, will deliver the oration. The Confederate Veterans of North 
Carolina have been cordially invited to be present. This occasion is 
perhaps the most fitting opportunity to visit the scenes of the valley 
in the war for Southern Independence, and several Confederate 
organizations in this State, of whatever name, are earnestly urged to 
be represented on that occasion. Individual headstones have been 
placed and this monument to the North Carolina dead commemorates the 



largest body of troops from any State that lay in that sacred ground, 
Interred in its most extensive and conspicuous division.

Highland Recorder. June 20, 1902. Image 1. A memorial arch was 
dedicated at Camp Chase, near Columbus, erected in honor of 2,500 
Confederate dead buried there. The speakers were Governor Nash and 
General Gordon.

The Times Dispatch. October 28, 1904. Image 1. CONFEDERATE UNVEILING. 
A Splendid Shaft Dedicated to Memory of Botetourt Soldiers. ATTORNEY-
GENERAL ORATOR Mayor J. W. Johnson Presides. Veterans March in Line 
and Are Hospitably Entertained. Special to The Times-Dispatch. 
FINCASTLE, VA., October 27. A splendid granite shaft was unveiled here 
today in memory of the Confederate troops of Botetourt county. The day 
was bright and beautiful, cool and bracing. From all parts the crowd 
began to assemble, and they continued to come until the courthouse 
square was filled with over fifteen hundred of the old veterans, their 
wives, daughters and sons, who had gathered to do honor to the 
occasion. The town was in gala attire, the colors and flags of the 
Confederacy being mingled with those of a united country. The 
exercises took place at the door of the courthouse, in front of which 
stands the shaft in honor of the twelve companies formed in the county 
for the Confederate army. Major John W. Johnston presided, assisted by 
Judge William B. Simmons. Captain H. C. Douthat was the chief marshal, 
Mr. R. K. Thompson being his aide. Mr. James Godwin delivered a 
cordial address of reception, in which he praised the part taken by 
the women in raising funds for the monument, who were out following 
the example set by their mothers in the days of the Confederacy. A 
most graceful and beautiful response was made by Miss Mary Hopkins 
Godwin on behalf of the daughters, for whom she spoke. She pledged 
that it would be their pride of children of brave fathers and loyal 
mothers to serve the cause, lost though it be, as their mothers served 
it by preserving its memories. Address of the Day. The principal 
address of the day was by Attorney-General Anderson, whoso oration was 
magnificent and in every way suited to the occasion. After the address 
the old veterans were formed in line and marched to the town hall, 
where a bountiful dinner was served. There were about one hundred and 
fifty of them in uniform. 

Alexandria Gazette. July 31, 1908. Image 2. A handsome memorial to 
Confederate soldiers erected by the Ladies' Memorial Association of 
Petersburg was dedicated at Blanford cemetery yesterday.

Richmond Dispatch. June 14, 1902.Page 6, Image 6. AT CAMP CHASIE 
TODAY. Monument to Confederate Dead to Be Dedicated; COLUMBUS, OH, 
June 13. At the annual memorial services to be held at the Confederate 
Cemetery at Camp Chase tomorrow, a monument erected by; Colonel 
William H Knauss of this city to the Confederate dead, will be 
dedicated. General John B. Gordon will accept the monument on behalf 
of the Confederate Veterans' Association. The presentation speech will 



be made by Governor Nash; Flowers to be strewn on the graves and have 
been received from more than a score of southern cities.

Richmond Dispatch. June 13, 1902. Page 5, Image 5. CHATTANOOGA, TENN. 
June 12. Confederate Memorial Day in this city was observed today, and 
the new arch at the entrance to the Confederate Cemetery was 
dedicated, with. imposing ceremonies. The orator of the day, was 
General A. M. Stewart, member of the Chickamauga National Park 
Commission. 

VETERANS IN LEXINGTON. LEXINGTON, VA, June 12. Special. About 100 
veterans of Garland Rhodes Camp in company, with some fifty citizens 
and ladies, arrived here from Lynchburg, at r 10 A.M. today, as quests 
of Lee Jackson Camp. They were met by a committee, and the Virginia 
Military Institute band, and were driven to the chapel of Washington 
and Lee University. After prayer by the chaplain of the visiting camp, 
Captain J. P. Moore,
commander of Lee-Jackson Camp, introduced Colonel Poague, a gallant 
officer of the Artillery. Briefly, but beautifully," Colonel Poague 
welcomed the visitors, saying, ''Man; alone remembers
his dead”. General Scott Shipp, of the Virginia Military Institute, 
was next introduced as "one who has never failed to honor his 
comrades." After an eloquent tribute to Garland Rhodes, "than whom the 
Military Institute had no nobler son," General Shipp invited all who 
cared for cadet fare, to dine in the mess hall at 1 P. M. The 
President o£ Washington and Lee University also gave a brief speech of 
welcome, at the close of which Colonel Risque Hutter, of Lynchburg, 
was introduced to return thanks for his comrades. Colonel Hutter said; 
“He did not come as a stranger to Lexington. Forty-six years ago, he 
and Scott Shipp both reported as 'plebs' in Camp Jackson at the 
Virginia Military Institute." Then in, well chosen words, he described 
the feeling which prompted himself and comrades to this pilgrimage to 
the tombs of the two great leaders of "the Lost Cause." The last 
speaker of the day was Major Marcellus Moorman, of Lynchburg, who 
gracefully described the wounding of General Jackson. The strangers 
spent the latter part of the day at the Military Institute, where the 
drill and parade were arranged to suit their convenience as they 
returned home at 7 P.M. 

Richmond Dispatch. August 10, 1902. Page 13, Image 13. ALL CULPEPER 
WAS THERE. Indeed, the Order Reached Nearly Seven Thousand— The 28th 
N. Y. Regiment Visits Scenes of Former Carnage. CULPEPER, VA., August 
9. Special. The fortieth anniversary of that bloody engagement at 
Slaughter's Mountain, known as the battle of Cedar Mountain, was 
observed upon this historic battlefield today. Judge Daniel A. 
Grimsley, who had been assigned by our county supervisors to the duty 
of marking the battlefield, had arranged that this anniversary should 
be observed by a reunion of the survivors who participated in this 
engagement. His wishes were "published and a hearty response was 
received. Many veterans of the Federal army were in attendance. They 



came from all parts of the Union, while nearly all the, survivors of 
the 28th New York Regiment were here. The northern visitors made their 
arrangements to suit the occasion, for on yesterday they dedicated at 
the National Cemetery here; in the presence of 2,000 of our people, 
their magnificent granite monument to the memory of their fallen 
comrades, who sleep in this beautiful spot. Many old Confederates were 
also "here from a distance.” Georgia and South Carolina were well 
represented.

BOTETOURT SOLDIERS TO BE REMEMBERED. Handsome Monument to Be Erected 
to the Confederate Dead Considerable Sum Raised. FINCASTLE, VA., 
August 9. Special. At meeting of the P. B. C. of Confederate soldiers 
of Botetourt, held in the courthouse in Fincastle, on Friday. 
Commander Charles V.T. Pierce and T. I. West, secretary, the question 
of organizing an association through which to erect a suitable 
monument to perpetuate the memory of the fallen soldiers of this 
county, was introduced and favorably acted upon. After some remarks by 
James Godwin, W.B. Simmons, and others, the hour for dinner arrived, 
and the camp adjourned and repaired the public grove where the time 
was pleasantly spent in disposing of the good things for the occasion. 
At the appointed hour, the camp reassembled in the courthouse and Hon. 
H. D. Flood was introduced. He delivered a most eloquent and 
appropriate address, in which he paid a beautiful tribute to the 
memory of our brave soldiers who died in defense of the Lost Cause. He 
warmly commended the object of the association to the favorable 
consideration of all the people, and reinforced his own earnestness 
and good wishes the matter with a most substantial donation. Mr. 
Flood's speech was listened to attentively, and was considered by all 
as one of the best with which our people have been favored for a long 
time.

Richmond Dispatch. July 18, 1902. Page 3, Image 3. CONFEDERATE 
MONUMENT ON VALLEY MOUNTAIN. In Memory of Southerners Who Fell at the 
Spot Given by Wealthy Englishmen. ELKINS, W. VA., July 17. A 
Confederate veteran's monument was dedicated today on the top of 
Valley Mountain near here, in memory of Southern soldiers who fell at 
the lonely spot. There was an immense parade, several thousand people 
being present. The money for the monument was raised chiefly by a 
number of wealthy English residents of Mingo Flats, W. VA. Bishop 
Peterkin, of the Episcopal Diocese of West Virginia, was orator of the 
day. During the civil war, a half dozen or so Confederates were killed 
in the skirmishes there, and were buried there in a lonely spot on the 
top of the mountain, far away from any human habitation. The monument 
is not an imposing marble shaft, but is a plain slab of native West 
Virginia stone, nicely engraved and finished by an old Confederate 
veteran of Randolph county.

The Times Dispatch. April 16, 1904. Image 3. LEBSBURG, VA. A monument 
to the memory of the first Confederate soldier to fall in battle 



during the Civil War, Captain John Quincy Marr, captain of the 
Warrenton Rifles, will be dedicated at Fairfax Courthouse Wednesday, 
June 1st, at the place where Marr was killed on June 1, 1861. Colonel 
William A. Anderson will deliver the principal address.

Alexandria Gazette. October 22, 1906. Image 2. The Bull Run Monument. 
In a downpour of rain, Confederate veterans and the Union veterans to 
dedicate three monuments Saturday on the Bull Run battlefield, at 
Groveton, to the memory of those members of the Fifth, Tenth, and 
Fourteenth regiments of New York Volunteers who fell there in battle 
more than forty years ago. The decree of welcome was delivered by C. 
Edmund Berkeley. The program therefore published was carried out. 
During the afternoon a meeting of the Battlefield Park Association was 
held, and resolutions were passed endorsing the Rixey bill, making an 
appropriation to convert the battlefield into a park. 

Daily Press. May 04, 1907. Image 1. RICHMOND, VA., May 11. A special 
train bearing the surviving veterans of the Twenty-third Regiment New 
Jersey volunteers, known as the famous "Yahoo Regiment," arrived in 
Fredericksburg this morning and those aboard proceeded in carriages to 
Salem church, Spottsylvania county, where they dedicated a monument 
recently erected to the memory of those members of the regiment who 
fell in the battle of Salem church, May 3, 1863. There were present a 
large number of Confederates as well as Federal veterans. The 
unveiling exercises were elaborate and impressive. An address of 
welcome was made by Judge John T. Goolick or Fredericks burg, an ex-
Confederate. The monument was unveiled by D. B. Grub Jr., son of 
General S. Burt Grub who commanded the Northern Veterans and who 
purchased and presented the ground on which the monument stands. Hon. 
Edmund Wilson, of Red Bank. N. J; who represented Governor Stokes, 
accepted the monument for the state of f Now Jersey; Captain W. H. 
Elkbridge accepted it for the veterans and Rev. William Tabbott, of 
Asbury Park, N. J., officiated as chaplain. Governor Swanson, of 
Virginia, was ably represented by Major Robert S. V. Hunter, secretary 
of the Virginia Military records. The monument is of gray granite; is 
twenty feet high, and has the figure of a soldier standing at rest on 
the top. One of the plaques of the monument contains the following: 
"To the brave Alabama boys, our foes on the field of battle, whose 
memory we honor, this tablet is dedicated."

The Times. (Richmond, VA). Page 4, Image 4. ON TOP OF VALLEY MOUNTAIN; 
A Monument to Confederates Who Fell There, Bishop Peterkin Orator. By 
Associated Press. ELKINS, W. VA, July 17. A Confederate veteran’s 
monument was dedicated today on top of Valley Mountain near here, in 
memory of southern soldiers who fell at the lonely spot. There was an 
immense parade, several thousand people being present. The money for 
the monument was raised chiefly by a number of wealthy English 
residents of Mingo Flats. W. Va. Bishop Peterkin of the Episcopal 
Diocese of West Virginia was orator of the day. During the civil war a 



half dozen or so Confederates were killed in the skirmishes there. and 
were buried in a lonely spot on top of the mountain far away from 
human habitation. The monument is not an inspiring marble shaft, but 
is a plain slab of native West Virginia stone, nicely engraved and 
finished by an old Confederate veteran of Randolph county.


